

NZRCA Annual General Meeting

The New Zealand Recreational Canoeing Association Annual General Meeting will be held on Saturday the 5th of August in Christchurch.

Venue: SVS Rooms

3rd Floor,

161 Manchester Street

Time: 9:30am - 4:00pm

Members are invited to eat at a local restaurant in the evening. Please indicate interest in dining out to Robin Rutter-Baumann (ph: 03 374 5242, vice-president@rivers.org.nz), or Lynne Fuggle (ph: 03 384 9301, admin@rivers.org.nz).

Agenda for AGM

Minutes for the previous meeting Matters Arising Executive Reports Financial Report and Balance sheet Election of Patron and Officers Notified motions and remits General Business Canoeist of the Year



Annual Report to Members

Sarah McRae, NZRCA President

Another fulfilling year for the Association has ticked its way by, with some events and insights that made the 1999/2000 year a memorable if not always enjoyable year.

Achievements

Firstly the enjoyable bits. We all witnessed an unprecedented number on people of rivers over the season, and nearly everyone was enjoying himself or herself safely. Maybe the Association is close to achieving one part of its mission statement. Congratulations to those who extended themselves that little bit further, whether it be the excitement of the first river roll, pioneering a run on some hair-boating wonder trip in the back of beyond, or within the bounds of a comfort zone somewhere in between.

The achievements this year have been small scale but numerous. Lynne

Continued on page 2...

The NZRCA Annual Report is released annually in addition to the publication of New Zealand Canoeing. The next issue of New Zealand Canoeing will be sent to members in Spring 2000.

The closing date for material for the Spring edition is 1 August 2000. Please send your stories, photos and ads to: communications@rivers.org.nz or NZRCA, PO Box 284, Wellington.

AGM Business

Remits As previously advised to members, remits (proposals to amend the Constitution) can be submitted no later than 6 July to the Executive Officer, PO Box 284, Wellington.

Nominations for positions on the NZRCA Executive. These must be submitted in writing with the signed acceptance of the nominee, accompanied by the signatures of the Club President and Secretary. At present most members of the Executive are available for their current positions, with the known exceptions of the Access, Safety and Education Officers.

Canoeist of the Year Voting on this award will take place at the AGM. The award is for the individual who has made an outstanding contribution in the area of recreational canoeing, for example in river conservation, promotion of safe canoeing, service to a club, or demonstration of leadership ability. Please supply details in writing to PO Box 284, Wellington.

Annual Report to Members, continued from page 1

Fuggle's appointment as part-time Administration Officer a year ago has seen major improvements in the NZRCA's contact with clubs and individual members, getting information in and out of the Association, as well as keeping the national Executive running. Thanks to Lynne for all her hours of duty.

Conservation and Access

Input on conservation and access issues has been maintained, including two submissions lodged with Canterbury Regional Council concerning irrigation proposals for South Canterbury's Rangitata River. A submission was also lodged on the Department of Conservation's review of the Westland / Tai Poutini National Park Management Plan, where the NZRCA sought kayaker-friendly air access rules for the Karangarua River. The Association has also continued its correspondence with the Minister Responsible for Treaty Negotiations concerning the new government's policy on the future ownership of river beds.

The Association is signatory to three agreements with hydro electric companies providing for recreational releases. These agreements guarantee conditions negotiated as part of the consent renewals required for the Mangahao dams (includes releases on the Mangahao River and Mangaore Stream), Waitaki power scheme (Pukaki and Tekapo Rivers), and the Waikare-Taheke River scheme.

These agreements appear to be functioning relatively well, although a large number of us experienced a major headache when the Mangahao release for October 1999 was cancelled by the power station operators due to predicted bad weather. The Association is currently 'in dialogue' with Mangahao station manager concerning options for an additional release within the current calendar year. Overall these releases are important gathering occasion for kayakers and rafters, and I look forward to getting the dates and places for releases posted on the NZRCA website. The outcome of the Mangahao will also be advertised.

We have done limited work on the proposed river survey in the year 2001. This survey was voted a priority at last year's AGM and further work is required to make this happen. Needless to say the arguments for the survey are strong. Robust survey data is needed to back up the Association's case in arguing for kayakers in hydro consent renewals, as well as defending free-flowing rivers before planning hearings and the Environment Court. At the same time such research needs to be carefully planned and well resourced. We are currently seeking assistance with this project with the aim of making it a priority for next year. If you can assist with this project, the Association would like to hear from you.

Safety and Education

Safety and education continue to be important themes for the New Zealand kayaking community. The deaths of two visiting overseas paddlers in the New Year were very sad events. Robin Rutter-Baumann and I responded to the numerous radio, newspaper and television reporters inquiring about the 'sanity' of the sport, and whether visiting foreign paddlers could be expected to know about the dangers of New Zealand rivers. In assuring the general public that the risks are manageable but at the same time it is a risky sport, I took some comfort that this year the Association has delivered river safety education to a record number of course participants.

This result is completely due to the organising efforts of Education Officer Janette Kear, the sponsorship of Water Safety New Zealand, the canoe clubs who organised courses, and the standards of the NZOIA Level 2 instructors eligible to run the NZRCA courses.

Safety training and education must continue to be a major focus of the Association, and I trust that the present training is hitting the right note. Right now the Executive

proposes that the Safety and Education portfolios be merged, strengthening the delivery of service to member clubs and individuals. This proposal will be available for debate at the AGM.

Members

The Association needs more. The last year has seen a net decline in total membership from 1078 at the start of the year to present numbers of 811. This 20% drop in total numbers seems largely due to falling memberships within affiliated clubs, as well as a very slow growth in the Association's individual membership to only 32 people. There are a lot of paddlers out there who are not NZRCA members, who benefit from free flowing rivers, who may appreciate some safety training, and may want to hear what's happening in the rest of the scene. We want to hear from these people.

Money

Much of the Association's activity last year was focused on the negotiations and eventual agreement over the Clarence. While the compromise reached was relatively "low cost" (compared with the expense of going to a full hearing), we incurred the inevitable professional charges from the people that we needed to help us through the process. Combined with the declining membership, the 1999 / 2000 balance sheet looks decidedly sad. The details are revealed in the financial figures on page 3. The Executive has discussed options to reverse the present trend. This issue will also be available for debate at the AGM.

Farewells & Thank you's

It is with some sadness that we farewell retiring Executive members Safety Officer Ian Logie, and the long serving Janette Kear (Education) and Colin Leitch (Access). Thank you for your efforts guys, come visit anytime, and enjoy that little bit of extra time to go boating.

Now the "thank-you"s. A very big thank you to all those clubs and...

Continued on page 4...



Financial Report

Sarah McRae, NZRCA President based on work by Fiona MacKay NZRCA Treasurer

The accounts show that the NZRCA continues to operate at a loss. Membership revenue has declined, with the revenue from membership subscriptions dropping a total of \$1,040 for the year.

The NZRCA was successful in applying for Water Safety New Zealand funding for river safety courses and it is hoped that this source of revenue will continue into the future.

Balance Sheet					On the other side of the balance		
As At 31st March 2000	Year ended		Year ended 31st March 1999		sheet, the Association's total costs		
	3	1st March 2000	31	st March 1999	for the 1999 / 2000 year increased significantly. The NZRCA's total		
Current Assets					administration costs remained		
ANZ Cheque Account	\$	4,924.65	\$	4,244.40	relatively static at approximately		
BNZ Finance Account	\$	13,578.72	\$	26,009.78	\$7,000 per annum. The Executive worked hard through the year to minimise communication costs, through efficient use of email, audio-conferences, and only two face-to face meetings per annum.		
Accounts Receivable	\$	1,500.00	\$	9,056.11			
Interest Accrued	\$	-	\$	124.84			
GST Account	\$	(441.57)	\$	(6,435.02)			
	\$	19,561.80	\$	33,000.11	Several major one-off costs indicate		
Less: Current Liabilities					that some projects threaten the NZRCA's ability to provide special		
Accounts Payable	\$	396.00	\$	569.93	services for its members in the long term. The areas most threatened are likely to be effective defence for New Zealand's rivers, and the		
Grants Received in Advance	\$	5,410.00	\$	2,320.00			
	\$	5,806.00	\$	2,889.93			
		,		,	start and completion of a national river survey. Activity in this area		
Net Current Assets	\$	13,755.80	\$	30,110.18	does not come cheaply. For this financial year, defending the Clarence from Tranz Rail's bulldozers added significantly to the \$7,000 increase in the year's		
Fixed Assets	\$	494.44	\$	3,035.00			
Net Assets	\$	14,250.24	\$	33,145.18			
					conservation expenses.		
Retained Earnings					Other one-off costs relate to tidying		
Opening Balance 1 April 1999	\$	33,145.18	\$	36,421.44	up past accounts, including		
Plus Surplus/(Deficit)	\$	(18,894.94)	\$	(3,276.26)	continued efforts to finalising the transition from the now defunct parent organisation, the NZ Canoeing Association.		
Closing Balance 31 March 2000	\$	14,250.24	\$	33,145.18			

At the time of the NZCA's abolition, and creation of the NZ Canoeing Federation and member associations, the NZRCA inherited a number of invisible assets from the NZCA racing portfolios. In this financial year, these assets were gifted to the NZCF, showing a decline in asset value of \$2,567.

NZRCA publications costs cover production of the NZRCA newsletter "NZ Canoeing" and continued supply of the "Whanganui River Guide" for sale. The figures describing publication expenses show a significant increase this year of \$5383.77. This figure is partly due to catching up with costs incurred in previous years and masks the now relatively economical production of the newsletter.

The several major 'one-off' expenses contribute to a total loss of \$18,894 for the financial year, and denotes a level of expenditure that the NZRCA cannot sustain. While administration costs remain relatively static, an essential value of the Association is its work in leading initiatives in river safety and conservation. This work is not costless. Effort is required to turn this figure around, and should be the subject of debate at the AGM.

New Zealand Recreational Canoeing Association Inc.

Our purpose is to preserve New Zealand's whitewater resources and to enhance opportunities to enjoy them safely.

PO Box 284 • Wellington • Phone/Fax: +64 (0)3 3849301 • www.rivers.org.nz • nzrca@rivers.org.nz

Annual Report to Members, Continued from page 2

individuals who continue to support us ... in the work we do, and our two major sponsors, Water Safety New Zealand and the Hillary Commission.

My thanks to all Executive members for their input and support throughout the year, and to those others who contributed time and energy in big and little ways through the year: Wade Bishop for his continuing input into the Tongariro Power Development (TPD) consent renewals; Miriam Odlin for emptying the Wellington PO Box; Tracey Wemyss and Janet Nicol for their combined strategic thinking and catering skills; Bill Thomson for his continuing support and demonstration of the importance of getting 'out there'; and the friends, flatmates and partners of all the Executive who sacrificed their telephones for NZRCA audio conferences.

May the rivers flow for you always.

Sarah McRae